


























The Impact of Federal Grant Terminations at CUNY 
NY City Council Meeting, Committee on Finance and Committee on Higher Education 

May 15, 2025 
 
I am writing to explain the critical importance of the New York City Council supporting CUNY in 
the midst of widespread and arbitrary terminations of federal research funding.  Almost all of the 
recent terminations of National Science Foundation research awards have been to education 
research. Given the core centrality of education to CUNY’s mission, and the role that it plays as 
an engine of economic mobility in New York, it is critical that New York City 1) increase funds 
to CUNY to provide bridge funding to research projects that have been abruptly halted in 
the recent chaos of federal funding terminations, and 2) provide concrete support to CUNY 
to appeal these terminations and pursue legal remedies as needed to ensure that federal law 
is followed.   
 
CUNY has been chronically underfunded for years, and this is one reason why researchers at 
CUNY rely so heavily on external funding.  When that funding disappears, there are no internal 
resources at CUNY that researchers can rely on—the research just comes to a complete halt 
because of a total lack of resources.  Most of this research is critically important to educating 
CUNY students and supporting them in their pursuit of a degree.  Here I provide a few examples 
from my experience in the hope that they will help to illustrate this issue in concrete terms.   
 
On May 2, 2025, the National Science Foundation (NSF) abruptly terminated our $2.25 million 
research grant to study CUNY STEM majors whose academics are negatively impacted by illness, 
injury, disability, or physical/mental health conditions. The only information given in the 
termination notice was that it “no longer effectuate[s] the program goals or agency priorities”. The 
project is in line with current NSF guidance, goals, and priorities, so the reasons for the termination 
are unclear.   As a faculty member at a community college, where I have no access to research time 
or funds outside of external funding, this is destroying my research career—one that I have spent 
20 years building up into a portfolio of about $1 million in federal funding annually coming in to 
CUNY.  With these abrupt terminations, my ability to continue research that is critical to the 
success of CUNY students is disappearing literally overnight.   
 
I have chosen to stay at a CUNY community college (despite offers from other universities to 
recruit me and encouragement from research colleagues to move to a better-resourced institution) 
because I believe deeply in our mission of educational access—the same value that has motivated 
my research.  However, because I am at a CUNY community college, when federal grants 
disappear overnight, my ability to do research also disappears overnight.  CUNY community 
colleges provide no internal research reassigned time and no funds for research—not even enough 
funds to attend a single national conference or buy a single book.  I was able to build a thriving 
research program over the last 20 years despite this for two reasons: 1) prior to the pandemic, 
CUNY used to have many internal research grant programs, which I was able to leverage to 
generate pilot research data (most of these programs have since been eliminated); and 2) with the 
momentum generated from existing internal funding, I was able to subsequently get many large 
external grants.  The pandemic terminated almost all internal funding opportunities, and now 
federal funding terminations are removing the last source of research resources. While I 
believe federal funding for education research will be a viable option again in a few years, without 



supports to keep my research going in the meantime, I will not be in a position to apply for those 
grants by the time that they come back.  For my research on CUNY students to survive, I need 
support in the interim—for reassigned time for research to make up for what was supposed to be 
funded by the terminated grant, for research assistant time, for software and other research tools, 
and for travel costs to attend conferences, which is critical in my field for staying up-to-date on 
current developments in the field and disseminating my own research findings.  (Formal 
publication takes 2-5 years, so conferences are the only viable way of knowing what is current in 
the field.)  CUNY needs additional funds earmarked to reinstate cancelled internal funding 
opportunities and provide bridge funds and reassigned time to faculty with terminated 
federal grants.  CUNY can’t do this alone—it needs increased funding support from New 
York City.   
 
The City also needs to support CUNY in standing up to illegal funding terminations.  Even though 
I have been told by legal experts that I have a strong legal case that my recent NSF grant 
termination was not in line with federal regulations, and that submitting an appeal within 30 days 
of the termination is necessary to preserve the right to have funding reinstated later, my college 
will not allow me to submit an appeal because they fear further retribution from the federal 
government if we submit even a neutral appeal letter describing how the terminated grant fits in 
with current agency goals/priorities and guidance. CUNY needs a commitment from the City 
that they will support them in appealing abrupt and arbitrary grant cancellations.    
 
Refusing to submit appeals for terminated grants is tantamount to ending the educational research 
careers of faculty at CUNY who depend on these grants for their research.  It also makes CUNY 
complicit in suppressing free speech and eliminating education research on minoritized groups, 
which makes up almost all of CUNY’s student population.  CUNY needs support from the City 
and its political allies to stand up for free speech and to demand that federal grant dollars be 
allocated in line with existing federal law.   
 
What is at Stake if we do not Fight Federal Funding Terminations 
The negative impacts of these federal grant terminations cannot be overemphasized.  There are 
immediate negative impacts to students, staff and researchers employed on these grants who 
abruptly lose health insurance and income that they depend on to pay living expenses, including 
educational expenses for their children and unreimbursed medical costs. Most of the terminations 
at the NSF have been to educational research, which is critical to improving student outcomes and 
providing a quality education to all students, regardless of background or resources, which is the 
fundamental core of CUNY’s mission.   
 
But beyond the negative consequences for individual grants and the populations that they study, 
there are much larger issues at stake. All federal funding for research and higher education is 
at risk of abrupt and unpredictable termination if we do not fight terminations that have 
already taken place.  More and more grants are being terminated in an ever-expanding net and 
there is no sign that this will stop.   
 
The government started by stating that it was eliminating “DEI programs” from federal funding. 
But then the NSF went further and cancelled projects that were researching a protected group, 
even when no outreach activities or programs were part of the project.  Research projects that 



investigated questions such as what factors impact the educational outcomes of women, 
racial/ethnic minorities, and students with disabilities were terminated. Now, projects are being 
terminated that are not even researching protected groups.  Our terminated NSF grant was a 
fundamental research grant that was not focused on a protected class.  Our research collected 
surveys from all STEM majors at CUNY, looking at how illness, injury, disability, or 
physical/mental health conditions impacted them academically, and investigating what colleges 
can do to support their degree progress.   
 
Half of CUNY STEM majors during our large-scale survey data collection indicated that they had 
experienced at least one of these conditions last term and that it had affected them academically—
illustrating the widespread impact of this issue on STEM degree completion.  Students who 
identified as having legal disabilities only made up 10% of our data—yet our grant was terminated 
anyway, with only the vague statement that it “no longer effectuate[s] the program goals or agency 
priorities”, even though it is in line even with current NSF broadening participation guidance. Our 
grant is not the only example of this expanding overreach. This process of terminating research 
grants and federal funds for universities seems unlikely to stop until and unless we come 
together and take decisive legal action to stop it.   
 
The Impact of these Terminations on CUNY Students 
Terminating our NSF research grant was not only a blow to science, but also a complete negation 
of the experiences of many CUNY students.  In the 9 months that we collected data before the 
grant was terminated, 1,558 students responded to survey questions and 58 completed in-depth 
clinical interviews.  The students who let us interview them for the grant-funded research each 
took 1-2 hours of their time to relay a broad array of personal details about themselves and their 
college experiences because they believed that the research would help others toward STEM 
degree completion. Students related a wide range of experiences, including severe injuries from 
car accidents, pregnancy complications, mental health disorders like anxiety or major depression, 
neurodiversity like autism spectrum disorder or ADHD, mobility impairments, blindness, short-
term and chronic illness, and a wide variety of other conditions.  Yet almost none of these students 
had sought formal accommodations or official support for their condition from their college.   
 
Many students had taken informal steps to support their degree completion in the face of 
illness/injury or disability, but college-level factors often got in the way. Despite this, and despite 
delayed degree progression, these students continued to persist in their pursuit of a STEM degree, 
often at high personal cost and without needed support.  And while the students we researched had 
persisted so far in their pursuit of a degree, it is not clear how many of them will be able to reach 
degree completion without additional supports or structural changes at the college level. There is 
no existing research investigating at a large scale how chronic or acute illness, injury, disability, 
and physical or mental health conditions impact STEM majors’ pursuit of their degree, or what 
colleges can do to more efficiently support them to degree completion.  The remaining four years 
of the research were supposed to address this critical knowledge gap and answer these pressing 
questions for both research and practice. The answers to these questions have critical implications 
for CUNY students.   
 
Many of the students that we interviewed cried during their interviews as they related the wide 
area of life experiences that impacted them personally and academically, but they insisted on 



completing their interviews anyway because they thought that it would help other students in their 
shoes in the future.  One older student who had a severe undiagnosed illness vomited during the 
interview but likewise insisted on continuing because they felt that the research was so important. 
But funding was abruptly terminated before we could formally analyze any of the data or write up 
any of the results.  So, these students’ stories will remain untold, and their voices will never have 
a chance to impact policies and structures at CUNY or other colleges around the country.  The City 
and CUNY will have broken trust with these students if we allow this grant termination to stand 
without doing everything we can to oppose it.   
 
 
What is Needed to Keep Educational Research on CUNY Students Going 
We cannot continue this research project without funding. While I have been very fortunate in my 
success at securing external funding, managing a roughly $1 million-per-year portfolio of grants 
as a PI prior to this termination, I am also a community college faculty member who does not have 
time for this level of research built into my appointment.  Without external grants, I do not have 
the reassigned time to dedicate to this research.  The research also requires extensive student 
recruitment, payment of research subjects, management and collection of large datasets from 
survey and interview responses, and time-intensive data analysis and dissemination.  
 
This requires staff such as research assistants and project managers, whom I cannot employ 
without funding. The termination of this grant cut all of their salaries, as well as summer salary 
that researchers had been counting on to pay children’s educational and medical expenses.  In 
addition, we cannot pay research subjects to participate in the research without funding, and it is 
problematic to ask CUNY students (who are already extensively time-poor due to work and family 
responsibilities) to essentially donate their time to research—we need funding to reimburse 
students for the time that they spend answering surveys or being interviewed.  
 
Even if funding is eventually restored through legal action, large research projects like this one 
cannot simply pause and start back up again once the funding is back. Data agreements with CUNY 
offices expire; new staff have to be hired and trained from scratch all over again; students who 
were part of the research project have moved on and new research subjects need to be found. The 
time and resources it would take to start up the research again after a substantial pause would set 
the research back at least a year or two.  This is why bridge funding is so essential. CUNY needs 
to look for ways to provide bridge funding for research that was terminated—this is critical 
to ensuring that research can continue if/when funding is restored, or that at least some of 
the results of existing research can be brought to completion so that they can impact practice.  
CUNY cannot do that without additional funds from the New York City.   
 
Termination of federal grants has squeezed researchers’ time twofold: not only do they now have 
to sacrifice personal time outside of their paid appointment to keep research going for which 
federal funding has been abruptly halted, they also have to put in extra hours on their own time to 
write new grant proposals.  The average federal funding application takes hundreds of hours to 
write1, and the average successful NSF grant takes 2.3 submissions before being funded2, adding 

 
1 https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0118494  
2 https://www.nsf.gov/funding/overview  

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0118494
https://www.nsf.gov/funding/overview


up to months of full-time work.  CUNY doesn’t provide reassigned time to write external grant 
proposals—researchers, especially those at community colleges, have to write external funding 
proposals on their own time—during evenings, holidays and weekends, on top of their normal 
workload.   
 
Given that the researchers with terminated grants are proven entities who have already been able 
to successfully obtain external grant funding,  it would be a good investment for CUNY to pay 
these researchers (in the form of reassigned time and summer salary) for the time that it will take 
them to write subsequent proposals for external funding to make up what has been lost.  This is an 
investment in CUNY’s future.  But paying for this time requires additional resources from 
New York City.   
 
Actions that New York City Can Take to Preserve Free Speech and Educational 
Research at CUNY  
New York City needs to provide additional funding to CUNY earmarked to address recent federal 
grant terminations.  This includes: 

• Providing funds for CUNY to support research previously supported by terminated 
grants by: 

o providing bridge grants to researchers whose federal funding is abruptly 
terminated; and 

o reinstating and expanding internal research funding (most of which was 
eliminated during the pandemic). 

• Providing funds for CUNY to pay for reassigned time and summer salary to 
researchers with terminated grants both: 

o to complete some part of the research that was terminated by federal 
agencies; and  

o to apply for new sources of external funding to support the canceled 
research or other related research.   

• Providing political support and funds for legal counsel for CUNY to appeal 
terminated federal grants for all researches who want to appeal.   

• Helping CUNY to actively generate collaborations with other universities and 
national organizations to pursue legal action to stop the illegal termination of 
federal research grants.  Recent NIH lawsuits have successfully achieved 
injunctions and are moving forward.  Many legal scholars have stated that NSF 
grantees with terminated awards have a strong case.  CUNY does not need to pursue 
legal action on its own—there are many other universities and professional 
organizations in the same boat and we need to band together to restore federal 
research funding.  Not taking action sends the message that we are willing to 
accept unprecedented and legally questionable terminations of federal 
funding—this will only encourage further future expanding termination of 
federal funds ongoing into the future, since we have already indicated our 
acquiescence.   This will have an ever-expanding impact on CUNY students 
and on New York City.   

 
Thanks for your consideration of this testimony.   
 



Sincerely, 
Claire Wladis 
Professor 
Mathematics 
BMCC/CUNY 
Urban Education 
CUNY Graduate Center 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Joanne Khan-Mohammed 

 

 

Dear Leaders of the New York City Council Committee on Higher Education, 

 
As a member of the CUNY community, I’m writing to urge support and add additional 
money to the MetroCard/ OMNY pilot proposed in the Council’s response to the Mayor’s 
preliminary executive budget. The fight for all students to have access to free or 
significantly reduced-cost MetroCards has positive consequences both inside and 
outside of the classroom; those benefits should be expanded. 

For many students, public transportation is a growing barrier to getting to class and 
work. The cost of a MetroCard can determine whether a student gets to class, makes it 
to work, or has to choose between food and transportation. CUNY was founded on the 
principle higher education ought to be attainable to all New Yorkers, but that mission 
isn’t possible when students are priced-out of simply getting to campus. 

The Council has urged the Administration to fund a MetroCard/ OMNY pilot program 
with $500,000 in Fiscal 2026 to provide transportation benefits for 473 students in need. 
We encourage you to expand this program to include more students. If it is necessary to 
begin with a limited rollout, some suggestions from the University Student Senate 
include:  

 Student Parents: 
o Those using the Childcare Centers at CUNY 
o Current Data: 1400 childcare seats available in CUNY 
o Cost $739,200  

 Students who were in the foster care system: 
o Students in Foster Youth College Success Initiative (FYCSI)  
o Current Data estimate of foster care students within FYSI CUNY 150 
o Unlimited MetroCard for 4 months 
o Cost $79,200  

 College discovery students: 
o Current Data 956 Students  
o Cost $504,768 

 
Sincerely, 

 
Joanne Khan-Mohammed  

 



Dear Leaders of the New York City Council Committee on Higher Education, 

 

As a constituent of CUNY, I am writing this letter to support the MetroCard/ OMNY pilot 

proposed in the Council’s response to the Mayor’s preliminary executive budget. Having a free 

or cost reduced MetroCard would greatly impact our community and encourage success for our 

students.  

 

Many students are not able to afford a monthly MetroCard. The current recession and increased 

money insecurity prevents students from being able to attend school. This creates an even bigger 

issue in the long run because native New Yorkers are missing out on the higher education CUNY 

was once funded on.  

 

The Council has urged the Administration to fund a MetroCard/ OMNY pilot program with 

$500,000 in Fiscal 2026 to provide transportation benefits for 473 students in need. I strongly 

urge you to consider expanding this program to include more students in hopes of success and 

the betterment of our community. These are some suggestions from the University Student 

Senate if you need to start with a limited rollout, 

 Student Parents: 

o Those using the Childcare Centers at CUNY 

o Current Data: 1400 childcare seats available in CUNY 

o Cost $739,200  

 Students who were in the foster care system: 

o Students in Foster Youth College Success Initiative (FYCSI)  



o Current Data estimate of foster care students within FYSI CUNY 150 

o Unlimited MetroCard for 4 months 

o Cost $79,200  

 College discovery students: 

o Current Data 956 Students  

o Cost $504,768 

 

Sincerely, 

Nicole Lopez Cespedes. 

 

 

 



Dear Leaders of the New York City Council Committee on Higher Education, 

As a proud member of the CUNY community and a student who relies heavily on public 
transportation, I am writing to express my dedicated support for the proposed MetroCard/OMNY 
pilot program in the Council’s response to the mayor’s preliminary executive budget. I urge you 
not only to support this initiative but also to expand it to reach more students in need. 

For many of us at CUNY, transportation is not just a daily expense—it is a barrier. The cost of 
commuting can decide whether a student makes it to class, attends work, or must choose between 
a meal and a MetroCard. I have personally had to plan my week around how many rides I could 
afford, and I know many others who have skipped classes simply because they could not afford 
the fare. It is disheartening that something as basic as a MetroCard stands in the way of access to 
higher education. 

CUNY was built on the idea that higher education should be accessible to all New Yorkers, but 
that vision falls short when students are priced out of getting to campus. That is why I support 
the proposed $500,000 pilot for Fiscal 2026—and I hope you will consider expanding it to reach 
more groups like student parents, former foster youth, and College Discovery students. 

Your support can help remove this financial barrier and bring us one step closer to a more fair 
and accessible education system. 

 

Sincerely, 

Shanequa Jackson  

CUNY Student 

 



Dear Leaders of the New York City Council Committee on Higher Education, 

 

As a member and student of the CUNY community, I’m writing on behalf of many because it 
matters deeply. As the fare of metro cards has been skyrocketing, many students, especially from 
low-income and first-generation families, often have to decide every single day if filling stomachs 
is more important than education. Affording these costs to make it to class and work are making 
it difficult, and honestly, some of us are one missed train away from failing in school.   

Just like how every vote matters, a single MetroCard gives access to opportunities the American 
Dream promises every individual, regardless of background. Its one swipe doesn’t just lead to 
degrees, it opens a path to education, empowerment, and chances. Something that has sadly 
become a privilege and luxury in many parts of the world today. But it shouldn’t be unfair like 
this, especially because CUNY was founded on the principle higher education ought to be 
attainable to all New Yorkers. But that mission isn’t possible when transportation expenses are 
the reason why students are falling behind. 

We urge you to increase funds and support the MetroCard/OMNY pilot proposed in the 
Council’s response to the Mayor’s preliminary executive budget. The fight for all students to 
have access to free or significantly reduced-cost MetroCards has positive consequences that 
ripple beyond the classroom; those benefits should be expanded. 

The Council has urged the Administration to fund a MetroCard/OMNY pilot program with 
$500,000 in Fiscal 2026 to provide transportation benefits for 473 students in need. This is a 
strong and commendable start. However, more students are struggling, and we encourage you to 
expand this program to include more students. This is about equity and survival. If it is necessary 
to begin with a limited rollout, some suggestions from the University Student Senate include:  

●​ Student Parents: 

○​ Those using the Childcare Centers at CUNY 

○​ Current Data: 1400 childcare seats available in CUNY 

○​ Cost $739,200  

●​ Students who were in the foster care system: 

○​ Students in Foster Youth College Success Initiative (FYCSI)  

○​ Current Data estimate of foster care students within FYSI CUNY 150 

○​ Unlimited MetroCard for 4 months 

○​ Cost $79,200  

●​ College discovery students: 

○​ Current Data 956 Students  

○​ Cost $504,768  

 



Supporting this cause doesn’t only significantly impact students, it extends to entire families, 
strengthens communities, and invests in the future of NYC.  

Thank you for your time and consideration.  

 

Sincerely, 

Tanzila Raji  
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